STATE OF CONNECTICUT

DEPARTMENT OF CONSUMER PROTECTION

ARCHITECTURAL LICENSING BOARD
Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

January 3, 2005
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The five hundred ninety seventh meeting of the Architectural Licensing Board, held on November 19, 2004, was called to order by Chairman Mr. S. Edward Jeter at 8:40 a.m. in Room No. 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.
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Not Present:
Paul H. Bartlett


Board Member

Note:  The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1. Old Business

1A. Submission of the minutes of the September 23, 2004 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the minutes as submitted.  (Hurd/Mazza)  It is noted that Ms. Briggs abstained from the vote.

1B. Continuation of discussion concerning the proposed changes to Regulation Section 20-289-10a(5).  Mr. Schwane explained that he distributed a draft that represents the format this language would appear in should these regulations be submitted.  He noted that the legislative review committee has very particular formats which they follow for proposed regulations.  He noted that underlined language is being added and bracketed language is being removed.  Mr. Schwane noted that language was from NCARB’s Resolution.
Mr. Schwane highlighted new language which addresses architects reviewing and sealing work prepared by architects licensed in Connecticut or any other United States jurisdiction.  He also added that the Board must decide whether to proceed with these regulations and if so, then he will further discuss some of the language.
Ms. Briggs stated that past discussions of the Board reflect concern by NCARB themselves regarding this very language and that all the Boards subsequent minutes of past discussions have maintained the theme of contemporaneous involvement of the sealing architects and not just “a sign-off after the fact”.  She was very comfortable with that theme and this proposed language is “gutting” this past concept that the Board has developed.

She emphasized her disagreement with this whole concept and views this new proposed language as a recipe for disaster.  Further, she sees no reason to change the procedure the Board has in place that was very carefully discussed years earlier while in recognition that fact that electronic document transfer was taking place.  Ms. Briggs also noted that NCARB, in the past, has recognized review situations but was not recommending their jurisdictions support the language being proposed in the draft before the Board today.  In conclusion, she is adamantly opposed to these revisions.
Mr. Jeter takes the position that the signing and sealing architect is one hundred percent the bearer of all associated problems with the work.  He noted that it can be argued that this proposed language is an even better safeguard toward protecting the public because of one review being done after a previous one.
Discussion took place regarding NCARB’s position on this matter in 1997 and their position today.  Mr. Schwane noted that the basis for this language came from a recent NCARB proposed resolution.  Ms. Briggs has not heard a valid reason why this language needs to be changed other than it is simply more convenient for architects in today’s business climate.
The Board asked the Department to inquire with NCARB as to why their position on this matter has changed dramatically from 1997 to today.  Mr. Kuzmich will pursue this question with NCARB and try and get a response from them in writing.  As such, the Board voted, unanimously, to postpone further discussion on this item until their January 21, 2005 meeting.  (Jeter/Briggs)
1C. Update from Mr. Steven Schwane concerning the Department of Consumer Protection’s proposed changes to the Statutes and Regulations concerning the practice of architecture.  Mr. Schwane noted that the proposed changes to the Statutes and Regulations that the Board voted to accept have been forwarded to the Governor’s Office.  He also noted that the Department will be losing their legislative liaison, Ms. Vanessa Ramirez, who will be working in the Governor’s Office.  This departure will leave the Department without a legislative liaison for the immediate future.
2. New Business

Ms. Briggs motioned to take some agenda items out of order in order to accommodate some guests who will be addressing the Board.  Mr. Hurd seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
2A. The following candidates have passed the Architect Registration Examination and are recommended by the Department of Consumer Protection for licensing as architects in the State of Connecticut; the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the following individuals for licensing as architects in Connecticut: (Briggs/Jeter)

1. Adam Klyver 


2. George C. Knight


3. John F. Weinheimer, III

2B. Applications for reciprocal licensing; the following individuals are recommended by the Department of Consumer Protection for licensing as architects in the State of Connecticut on the basis of reciprocity with an NCARB Certificate Record or by Direct Reciprocity; the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the following individuals for licensing as architects in the State of Connecticut: (Briggs/Jeter)
	1.
	Ashdown, Dwight A.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	2.
	Ames, Richard M.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 78760)

	3.
	Arbore, Mario
	Reciprocity w/New York
	(NCARB File No. 106552)

	4.
	Arnold, Jr., John G.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	(NCARB File No. 24997)

	5.
	Bencivenga, Richard J.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	6.
	Brandaw, Garth
	Reciprocity w/California
	Direct

	7.
	Brindisi, Jon A.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	8.
	Campbell, Paul R.
	Reciprocity w/Colorado
	(NCARB File No. 79397

	9.
	Del Valle, Eduardo N.
	Reciprocity w/New Jersey
	Direct

	10.
	Dougherty, Kevin P.
	Reciprocity w/Minnesota
	(NCARB File No. 65717)

	11.
	Fickel, John P.
	Reciprocity w/Missouri
	(NCARB File No. 103685)

	12.
	Flabiano, III, Mattia J.
	Reciprocity w/Texas
	Direct

	13.
	Jeon, Byungkyu
	Reciprocity w/Illinois
	(NCARB File No. 84756)

	14.
	Kidd, Christopher D.
	Reciprocity w/Wisconsin
	(NCARB File No. 69247)

	15.
	Koch, Wayne S.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 73773)

	16.
	Koetter, Jr., Alfred H.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 22756)

	17.
	Kossler, Jennifer L.
	Reciprocity w/Illinois
	(NCARB File No. 77390)

	18.
	Leonardi, Mark J.
	Reciprocity w/Florida
	(NCARB File No. 54293)

	19.
	May, David
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	20.
	McLaurin, John F.
	Reciprocity w/Virginia
	(NCARB File No. 62482)

	21.
	Neiler, Eric J.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	22.
	Nelsen, Brad J.
	Reciprocity w/Michigan
	(NCARB File No. 34624)

	23.
	O'Looney, Brian E.
	Reciprocity w/District of Columbia
	(NCARB File No. 68865)

	24.
	Oujo, Arturo
	Reciprocity w/New Jersey
	(NCARB File No. 95972)

	25.
	Patterson, William K.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 19726)

	26.
	Pearce, William M.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 56395)

	27.
	Pettersen, Kriss
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 48570)

	28.
	Quaile, Daniel R.
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 100427)

	29.
	Reim, Ronald M.
	Reciprocity w/Tennessee
	(NCARB File No. 62482)

	30.
	Spearman, Trevor
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 96621)

	31.
	Spitzer, Harold S.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct

	32.
	Switzer, Gregory T.
	Reciprocity w/Florida
	(NCARB File No. 91434)

	33.
	Tankersley, Jon G.
	Reciprocity w/Alabama
	(NCARB File No. 47615)

	34.
	Weinzapfel, Jane
	Reciprocity w/Massachusetts
	(NCARB File No. 34958)

	35.
	Yee, Bruce K.M.
	Reciprocity w/New York
	Direct


2C. Applications for the Corporate Practice of Architecture; the Department has reviewed and recommends for approval the following applications; the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the following applications for the corporate practice of architecture in Connecticut: (Mazza/Hurd)

Mithun, Inc.




Bert E. Gregory, CEO


1201 Alaskan Way, Suite 200

Connecticut Lic. No. 9634


Seattle, Washington  98101


Murphey Varey, Inc.


David J. Murphy, CEO


2101 9th Avenue, Suite 211

Connecticut Lic. No. 10033


Seattle, Washington  98121


Shepley Bulfinch Richardson

Carol C. Wedge, CEO


And Abbott, Inc.



Connecticut Lic. No. 10558


40 Broad Street


Boston, Massachusetts  02109-4306
2D. Applications for Joint Corporate Practice of Architecture and Professional Engineering; the Department has reviewed and recommends for approval the following applications; for review and approval by the Board.  The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the following applications for the joint corporate practice of Architecture and Professional Engineering in Connecticut: (Briggs/Jeter)

L’Acquis Consulting Enterprises
Lisa J. Harmon, President
Indianapolis, LLC



Connecticut Lic. No. PEN.23678


280 E. 96th Street, Suite 280


Indianapolis, Indiana  46240


Skidmore, Owings & Merrill

Peter J. Magill, President


Connecticut LLC



Connecticut Lic. No. 9408


14 Wall Street


New York, New York  10005

2E. Application for Joint Corporate Practice of Architecture, Professional Engineering & Land Surveying; the Department has reviewed and recommends for approval the following application; for review and approval by the Board. The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the following applications for the joint corporate practice of Architecture, Professional Engineering & Land Surveying in Connecticut.  (Hurd/Briggs)
BL Companies Connecticut, Inc.

Robert A. Landino, President
355 Research Parkway


Connecticut Lic. No. PEN.15248


Meriden, Connecticut  06450

2F. Correspondence from Mr. Dren Luci concerning the name of his business.  Mr. Schwane noted that he has responded, in writing, to Mr. Luci in early October of this year.  Upon review of Mr. Luci’s e-mail to Mr. Schwane, the Board questioned the exact nature of his company’s CAD drafting and presentation materials mentioned therein.  Mr. Schwane will advise Mr. Luci, in writing, regarding the Board’s opinion on the name of his company and will also advise him regarding the prohibitions of practicing or offering to practice architecture without a license.  Ms. Briggs noted, for the record, that she commends Mr. Luci for trying to “do the right thing” by asking the Board for their advice.
2G. Case No. BC# 03-107 and Case No. 2004-68445 presented to the Board by Mr. Steven Schwane.

In the matter of Case No. BC# 03-107, the Board voted, unanimously, to accept the Department’s recommendation to take no further action.  (Briggs/Mazza)  It is noted that Mr. Hurd abstained from the vote since he assisted the Department in this matter.
In the matter of Case No. 2004-68445, Mr. Schwane and Mr. Jeter explained some of the Department’s reasoning in this matter.  The Board voted, unanimously, to accept the Department’s recommendation to take no further action.  (Briggs/Hurd)  It is noted that Mr. Jeter abstained from the vote since he assisted the Department in this matter.

2H. "CHRO Reviews" CHRO CRITERIA PER SECTION 46a-80; it was noted by Chairman Ed Jeter that there are no CHRO Reviews before the Board today.

2I. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1.) Roberta Avery addressed the Board regarding company registrations.  She questioned whether LLC’s for the practice of architecture only need to be licensed/registered by the Board.  She noted that she frequently is asked receives requests for clarifications from their selections unit regarding the licensing required for both individuals and entities themselves.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that the Board’s previous council advised the Board that current statutes do not address the LLC entity.

Mr. Schwane noted that the whether or not there is a requirement is a matter of interpretation at this point.  He cited various statutory requirements for other Boards that specifically address LLC’s.  He noted that logically, the Board should be licensing all types of entities.  The possibility of changing the statutes to address new forms of business practice was raised and the Board noted the problems they have had in the past with getting statutes changed.  Ms. Avery noted that her Department has seen a shift in the way businesses in this State are practicing and is seeking advice from the Board on what, if any, are their licensing requirements.
Mr. Kuzmich asked the Board if he correct in his assumption that currently, because of the lack of statutory directive, there is no requirement for the licensing of LLC’s for the practice of architecture only with this Board.  Ms. Briggs agreed with Mr. Kuzmich’s assumption.
Ms. Avery now asked the Board for guidance regarding ownership interest requirements of PC’s, LLC’s, and corporations.  Mr. Kuzmich noted that the statutes only address general business corporations.  Mr. Kuzmich explained that Neil Fishman, former counsel to the Board, had instructed him earlier that there are differences in the ownership interests of PC’s and GBC’s relative to voting stock.  One hundred percent ownership is required for PC’s and at least two thirds ownership for other corporations.
After more discussion, Mr. Schwane suggested that these issues and questions raised regarding requirements for the licensing of various corporate entities be discussed in a meeting with himself, Ms. Avery, and Mr. Peter Huntsman of the Attorney General’s Office rather than in a forum with the Board.  The Board and Ms. Avery agreed.  The Boards authority regarding their vote on approvals of joint practice applications was discussed and the differences in the statutory directives between architectural and engineering corporation applications.  Mr. Schwane noted that the Architectural Licensing Board is specifically mentioned in the statutes addressing joint practice firms and therefore their voting authority is clearly defined.
Ms. Avery also asked for clarification from the Board on Joint Ventures.  Mr. Hurd noted that this Board has discussed this issue, at length, and is almost farther away from a resolution then when they started.  He also stated that the previous Board has also discussed this issue to no resolve.  Mr. Hurd stated that part of the joint venture should seal drawings for the work for which they are responsible for.  However, the contracting issues are still unclear.  Mr. Hurd noted that it is both inconvenient and difficult to enforce separate contracts and that he realizes Public Works would rather have a single contract for the work.  He does not have a solution at this time.
Ms. Avery stated that she was advised by DCP that if an entity is required to be registered by the Secretary of State, then that entity is also required to register with them.  Ms. Briggs noted that that appears consistent in that if an entity is an artificial business entity, there is a statutory directive for governing them.  She also stated that the Board does not have a statutory scheme for governing an unincorporated association.  These entities would be treated as individuals and they would be personally signing as opposed to signing in the name of the artificial entity they created.
2.) Mr. Schwane presented two new cases before the Board and asked for the Board’s assistance on each.
Case 2004-67574 concerns a complaint from one architect against another for using his copy righted plans on a house.  The Board previously discussed this matter and decided that the Department should look art this for other violations of our laws.  Mr. Hurd volunteered to assist the Department with this matter.  Mr. Spiewak questioned the Board’s authority on this matter because it concerns a residence.  In response, Mr. Schwane noted that, in conjunction with the advice of the Attorney General’s Office, it was determined in the past on other complaints similar in nature that, in fact, the Board does have jurisdiction.
Case 2004-69951 concerns a company and presents many different issues concerning the use of the term architect and the offering of services.  Mr. Jeter volunteered to assist the Department with this matter.
3. Mr. Jeter noted that the State of Maine now allows the filing for an architect license via the internet provided the applicant is NCARB certified.
The meeting adjourned at 9:58 a.m.(Hurd/Briggs)  The next regular meeting of the Architectural Licensing Board is scheduled for Friday, January 21, 2005 at 8:30 a.m.; State Office Building; Room 121; 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.
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